Dissertationes Forestales 188

Effects of changes in land-use, age-structure and management on carbon dynamics of European forests

Terhi Vilén School of Forest Sciences Faculty of Science and Forestry University of Eastern Finland

Academic dissertation

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Science and Forestry of the University of Eastern Finland, for public criticism in the auditorium BOR100 in Borealis Building of the University of Eastern Finland, Yliopistokatu 7, Joensuu, on March 20th 2015, at 12 o'clock noon. *Title of dissertation*: Effects of changes in land-use, age-structure and management on carbon dynamics of European forests

Author: Terhi Vilén

Dissertationes Forestales 188

http://dx.doi.org/10.14214/df.188

Thesis supervisors: Prof. Heli Peltola School of Forest Sciences, University of Eastern Finland, Joensuu, Finland Dr. Marcus Lindner European Forest Institute (EFI), Joensuu, Finland Prof. Timo Karjalainen, Natural Resources Institute Finland, University of Eastern Finland, Joensuu, Finland

Pre-examiners: Prof. Pekka Kauppi Department of Environmental Sciences, University of Helsinki, Finland Prof. Manfred Lexer University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Vienna

Opponent: Prof. Federico Magnani, Department of Agricultural Sciences, University of Bologna

ISSN 1795-7389 (online) ISBN 978-951-651-465-2 (pdf)

ISSN 2323-9220 (print) ISBN 978-951-651-466-9 (paperback)

Publishers: Finnish Society of Forest Science Natural Resources Institute Finland Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki School of Forest Sciences of the University of Eastern Finland

Editorial Office: The Finnish Society of Forest Science P.O. Box 18, FI-01301 Vantaa, Finland http://www.metla.fi/dissertationes Vilén T. 2015. Effects of changes in land-use, age-structure and management on carbon dynamics of European forests. Dissertationes Forestales 188. http://dx.doi.org/10.14214/df.188

ABSTRACT

In European forests, carbon storage has increased uninterruptedly during the last 60 years, but the contribution of multiple factors affecting the carbon dynamics is not clear. The main aim of this research was to study effects of changes in land-use, age-structure and management on carbon dynamics of European forests. The specific research tasks were: i) to reconstruct the age-structure of European forests beginning in 1950, by combining available national inventory data with state-of-the-art backcasting, and to study how the mean forest age has changed since the 1950's (Paper I); ii) to evaluate the role of afforestation on the development of mean forest age and effects of changes in forest area and structure (both age-structure and age/volume relationship) on the development of forest carbon stocks in two European case study countries (Paper II); iii) to quantify the effects of rotation length on the carbon stocks of forests (trees, soil) and wood products, and to estimate the effects of changing rotation length on climate change mitigation (Paper III), and iv) to quantify the average CO_2 emissions from wildfires in Mediterranean countries, and estimate the potential of prescribed burning to mitigate CO_2 emissions (Paper IV).

Results show that in European forests, the share of old forests (>100 years) has decreased from 21% in 1950 to 16% in 2010, and the mean age has decreased from 62 to 59 years (Paper I). However, there exists large variation in these results at country level. In two case study countries, Finland and Czech Republic, the development of mean age was affected by afforestation, although it did not change the observed trend of mean age. In both countries, the increase of mean growing stock volume had a larger effect on the increase of forest biomass carbon stock than afforestation (Paper II). In this work, it was also found that the average carbon stocks of tree biomass could be increased by increasing the rotation length. However, this may in some cases decrease carbon stocks of soil and wood products (Paper III). In Mediterranean countries, the use of prescribed burning could also decrease the emissions from forest fires, affecting considerably also the carbon balance of the LULUCF sector (Paper IV).

Despite the uncertainties related to employed data and models, this work provided valuable insights on the effects of changes in land-use, age-structure and management on the carbon dynamics of European forests. In overall, the increase of forest carbon stocks can be largely explained by the smaller harvests compared to forest growth, but the contribution of different factors varies significantly between the countries. Findings of this work call for more systematic and accurate estimation of the carbon dynamics and balance of European forests, and factors explaining them, in order to better estimate and utilize the possibilities offered by European forests for climate change mitigation.

Keywords: European forests, carbon stock, forest age structure, forest management, climate change mitigation

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This has been a long project. It started already in 2002 when I was working at European Forest Institute (EFI) as part of a very enthusiastic research group. During these years I have had an opportunity to work with several people and thus there are many I would like to thank for their support and help with this thesis.

First, I would like to acknowledge the several sources that have supported this work: EU funded projects CASFOR-II (Modelling Carbon Sequestration in Forested Landscapes, ICA4-CT-2001-10100), GHG-Europe (Greenhouse gas management in European land-use systems, Contract No. 244122) and FireParadox (an Innovative Approach to Integrated Wildland Fire Management Regulating the Wildfire Problem by the Wise Use of Fire: Solving the Fire Paradox, contract FP6-018505). Furthermore, The Finnish Society of Forest Science and UEF School of Forest Sciences supported the finalization of this work.

I would also like to express my gratitude to my supervisors, Dr. Marcus Lindner, Prof. Heli Peltola and Prof. Timo Karjalainen for all the guidance and support they have provided in the different phases of this thesis. Also, I would like to thank Dr. Jari Liski who supervised the first steps of this work more than 10 years ago. Big part of this thesis was done while I was working at the EFI. I would like to thank EFI for the trust and flexibility that allowed me to telework and made it a lot easier to combine work and family life. I am also grateful to all my co-authors and others who contributed significantly to studies presented here, as well as the pre-evaluators of my thesis, Prof. Pekka Kauppi and Prof. Manfred Lexer, who gave valuable comments that further improved the thesis.

I would also like to thank my family; my mother and father for encouraging me to study, my sisters for almost daily, not-so-academic phone conversations and my parents-in-law who have always been there when we have needed help. Finally, I would like to thank my husband Arto and our children for being in my life. Iida, Aarne and Aino, you might be the reason why this thesis took a bit longer than expected, but the love, light and joy you have brought into my life is definitely worth it!

Kitee, February 2015 Terhi Vilén

LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES

This dissertation consists of a summary and the four following articles, which are referred to by their Roman numerals in the text. The articles I, III and IV are reprinted with the kind permission of the publishers, while article II is the author's version of the submitted manuscript.

I Vilén T., Gunia K., Verkerk P.J., Seidl R., Schelhaas M.J., Lindner M, Bellassen V. (2012). Reconstructed forest age structure in Europe 1950-2010. Forest Ecology and Management 286: 203-218. http:dx.doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2012.08.048

II Vilén T., Cienciala E., Schelhaas M.J., Verkerk P.J., Lindner, M., Peltola, H. (2014). Effects of afforestation, changes in growing stock volume and forest age structure on the forest biomass carbon stock between 1950 and 2010: a comparative study for Finland and the Czech Republic. Submitted manuscript.

III Kaipainen T., Liski J., Pussinen A., Karjalainen T. (2004). Managing carbon sinks by changing rotation length in European forests. Environmental Science & Policy 7 (3): 205-219.

http:dx.doi: 10.1016/j.envsci.2004.03.001

IV Vilén T., Fernandes P.M. (2011). Forest fires in Mediterranean countries: CO₂ emissions and mitigation possibilities through prescribed burning. Environmental Management 48: 558-567. http:dx.doi: 10.1007/s00267-011-9681-9

Terhi Vilén (former Kaipainen) was the main and responsible author of the all four articles. Co-authors have participated in the work mainly by commenting the manuscript and supporting data analysis. In addition, Katja Gunia produced the maps and Hans Verkerk conducted the statistical comparison of the backcasting methods in Article I and Paulo M. Fernandes analyzed the forest fire data from Portugal and based on that, produced the prescribed burning scenarios for the Article IV.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
LIST OF ORIGINAL ARTICLES
LIST OF TERMS AND ABBREVIATIONS
1 INTRODUCTION
1.1 Background of the research9
1.2 Aims of the research
2 MATERIALS AND METHODS
2.1 Reconstructing the forest age-structure in Europe 1950 – 2010 (Paper I) 12
2.2 Estimating the effect of afforestation and increased mean volumes of growing stock to the development of forest carbon stock (Paper II)
2.3 Studying the effects of rotation lengths on the carbon stocks of forests (Paper III) 14
2.4 Calculating the CO_2 emissions of forest fires in the Mediterranean region and evaluating the mitigation possibilities through prescribed burning (Paper IV)
3 RESULTS
3.1 Reconstruction of the forest age-structure in Europe 1950 – 2010 (Paper I)
3.2 Effects of afforestation and increased mean growing stock volumes on the development of forest biomass carbon stock (Paper II)
3.3 Effects of rotation lengths on the carbon stocks of forests (Paper III)
3.4 CO ₂ emissions of forest fires in the Mediterranean region and mitigation possibilities through prescribed burning (Paper IV)
4 DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS
4.1 Development of forest age-structure and mean growing stock volume and the implications on forest biomass carbon stocks in European forests
4.2 Sustaining the European forest carbon sink in the future
4.3 Conclusions
REFERENCES:

LIST OF TERMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

Afforestation	Establishment of a forest or stand of trees in an area where
DEE	there was no forest
BEF	Biomass Expansion Factor
CAI	Current Annual Increment, the growth observed in a tree or stand in a specific one-year period, $m^3 ha^{-1} yr^{-1}$
Carbon sink	A carbon sink is a natural or artificial reservoir that accumulates and stores some carbon-containing chemical compound. The process by which carbon sinks remove carbon dioxide (CO_2) from the atmosphere is known as carbon sequestration.
Carbon stock	The quantity of carbon contained in a "pool", meaning a reservoir or system which has the capacity to accumulate or release carbon. In the context of forests it refers to the amount of carbon stored in the world's forest ecosystem, mainly in living biomass and soil, but to a lesser extent also in dead wood and litter.
Combustion factor	Fraction of biomass exposed to fire that is actually consumed
CO_2	Carbon dioxide
Deforestation	Long-term or permanent removal of forest cover and conversion to a non-forested land use
Eligible carbon sink	The largest sinks eligible under Article 3.4 of the Kyoto Protocol
Emission factor	Weight of released CO ₂ per weight of dry matter burned
FOLU	Forestry and Other Land Use
GHG	Greenhouse Gas
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
Kyoto Protocol	An international agreement linked to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, which commits its Parties by setting internationally binding emission reduction targets.
LULUCF	Land Use, Land-Use Change and Forestry
Normal forest	Idea of a norm or standard forest structure against which existing forest structures can be compared. A normal forest is a forest composed of even-aged fully-stocked stands representing a balance of age classes such that for a specified rotation period, one age class can be harvested in each year. At the end of the rotation, the stands that were harvested first in the cycle would be ready for harvesting again.
NPP	Net Primary Production
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change
Wood density	Mass of wood per unit volume, Mg m ³

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background of the research

Rising concentrations of atmospheric CO₂ is widely agreed to result in a globally changed climate in the future (Cubasch et al. 2013; Peters et al. 2013). Terrestrial ecosystems like forests have a critical role in the global carbon cycle and in mitigating anthropogenic climate change, as they sequester CO₂ and other greenhouse gases from atmosphere. The current global carbon stock of forests is estimated to be 861 ± 66 Pg C and their annual net carbon sink 1.1 ± 0.8 Pg C (Pan et al. 2011). However, between 1750 and 2011, forestry and other land use (FOLU) accounted about a third of global anthropogenic CO₂ emissions, mainly due to deforestation (IPCC 2014), and human induced land-use changes are the second largest contributor to atmospheric CO₂ emissions, following the fossil fuel combustion (Van der Werf et al. 2009).

European forests have been an almost uninterrupted carbon sink during the last six decades (Nabuurs et al. 2003; Ciais et al. 2008; Bellassen et al. 2011). That is partly due to a drastic change that has happened in the European forests; between 1950 and 2000 the forest area increased by 30% (Gold 2003) due to abandonment of low-productive agricultural lands and active afforestation in some countries. Land-abandonment, i.e. forest transition (Mather and Needle 1998) has affected remarkably the carbon sequestration especially in Eastern Europe, where transformation from socialist to market economy has led to the abandonment of large areas of formerly cultivated croplands (e.g. Schierhorn et al. 2013; Masný and Zaušková 2014). However, also in other parts of Europe, low productive agricultural lands have been abandoned due to agricultural adjustment to land-quality, which has made the abandonment areas available for reforestation through natural regeneration or planting (Mather and Needle 1998).

In addition to increased forest area, also the net annual increment has increased substantially (cf. Spiecker et al. 1996) and the growing stock in European forests has almost doubled (Gold et al. 2006). There are multiple factors affecting the forest carbon sink, such as age-structure, forest management and environmental factors, but the contributions of different factors is not yet clear (Magnani et al. 2007; Ciais et al. 2008; De Schrijver et al. 2008; de Vries et al. 2008). However, it is postulated that the global forest carbon sink is mainly driven by changes in atmospheric CO_2 concentration and in nitrogen deposition (Bellassen and Luyssaert 2014). Recently, first signs of the saturation of the European forest carbon sink have been recognized although the carbon sink was projected to last still for decades (Nabuurs et al. 2013). After six decades of increasing stem volume increment, the increment rate is decreasing (Forest Europe et al., 2011), land-use is intensifying and natural disturbances are increasing (Seidl et al. 2014), which increase also the CO_2 emissions. Thus, to sustain the carbon sink, growth and carbon stocks of forests in the future, we may need to adapt forest management. This could also help to decrease the risk of natural disturbances leading to large CO_2 emissions.

Several forest management strategies can be used in adapting to and mitigation of climate change (Brown et al. 1996). Existing carbon stocks can be maintained by avoiding deforestation and degradation and through decreasing the risk of disturbances. Carbon sequestration can be enhanced by afforestation and reforestation, and by forest management

activities that increase the forest growth and the carbon stocks in existing forests. Those forest management activities include, e.g. use of proper site-specific species, improved seed and seedling material in regeneration, fertilization and proper thinning regimes and rotation lengths. However, since in addition to in situ carbon stocks, also off situ carbon, i.e. carbon in wood products and substitution of fossil fuels and carbon intensive materials have influence on climate change mitigation. The life cycle of the wood products also affects to the potential of climate change mitigation, e.g. logwood used in construction creates a long-term carbon stock while the biomass from younger forests are primarily used for products with shorter life span. Thus, it is not easy to decide the best strategy to manage forests to mitigate climate change (Bellassen and Luyssaert 2014).

In European forestry, forest management has been recognized as one of the key drivers of the current and future carbon sink (Ciais et al. 2008; Eggers et al. 2008; Kellomäki et al. 2008). However, the current and future forest structure, carbon sink and mitigation potential are much dependent on the timing and intensity of management and harvest interventions. The use of relatively heavy thinnings and nitrogen fertilization with shorter rotations will in general increase the forest growth rate and amount of harvested timber and forest biomass (e.g., Routa et al. 2011a, b, 2012; Pyörälä et al. 2014). On the other hand, use of less heavy thinnings and longer rotations may be more optimal in storing carbon in managed forest ecosystems (e.g., Routa et al. 2011a, b, 2012; Pyörälä et al. 2014). Furthermore, after clear felling, the rate of decomposition of slash on the ground is higher than accumulation of carbon in the vegetation and soil and forests act as a carbon source for some years before they turn into sinks again due to carbon sequestration of the regrowing vegetation and accumulation of carbon in the soil and coarse woody debris (e.g. Janisch and Harmon 2002; Jarvis et al. 2005; Zerva et al. 2005). In maturing stands the carbon gain is again reduced along with the declining growth and over-mature stands may even lose carbon (Jarvis et al. 2005). On the other hand, old-growth forests can also accumulate carbon for centuries (Luyssaert et al. 2008) if disturbances do not occur. In the future, the concurrent elevation of mean annual temperature and atmospheric CO₂ together with changes in precipitation are likely to affect forest growth and carbon sequestration and stocks, too.

Also the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC 1997) recognized the huge potential of forests could offer for carbon sequestration and storage as well. In Kyoto in 1997, the European Community together with 37 industrialized countries committed to decrease their greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions by an average of 5% from the base year 1990 emissions in the first commitment period of the Protocol, 2008-2012. During the second commitment period, from 2013 to 2020, Parties committed to reduce GHG emissions by at least 18 percent below 1990 levels. Already in Kyoto in 1997, the conference of the parties to the climate convention (UNFCCC 1997) identified also a limited set of activities in forests that will be permitted in order to help countries to achieve their agreed emission reductions. Such activities included direct human-induced land-use change and forestry activities limited to afforestation, reforestation and deforestation under the Article 3.3 of the Protocol and additional human induced land-use change and forestry activities 3.4 forest management activities to be mandatory for the parties of the Conference in the second commitment period starting in 2013 (FCCC 2012).

The appropriate choice of rotation length (time from the establishment of a forest stand to its final felling) is considered to be an effective forest management activity for controlling the carbon stocks of forests (Cooper 1983; Karjalainen 1996; Liski et al. 2001;

Harmon and Marks 2002; Pussinen et al. 2002). Rotation length affects the carbon stocks of both trees and soil and, through the effects on the quantity and the quality of harvested timber, also on the carbon stock of wood products. A change in rotation length is also seen as a forest management activity that countries may choose to apply under Article 3.4 of the Kyoto Protocol to help them meet their commitments for reduction of greenhouse gas emissions (UNFCCC 1997, 2001a; IPCC 2000). However, estimates of the effects of rotation length on the carbon stocks of forests are scarce, especially those that account for the dynamics between the different stocks of forest carbon in different forest types.

In addition to maintaining the growth and forest carbon stock, it is essential to modify forest management in order to avoid large scale disturbances that have been increasing all over Europe (Schelhaas et al. 2003; Seidl et al. 2011; Seidl et al. 2014). Storms and fires are the most important abiotic disturbances in European forests. In the period 1950-2000, an annual average of 35 million m³ wood was damaged by disturbances (i.e. 8% of the total fellings in Europe), from which storms were responsible for 53% of the total damage and fire for 16% (Schelhaas et al. 2003). Since 1990, several storms have caused large damages in European forests, resulting to considerable carbon releases (Lindroth et al. 2009). Currently, each year about 500 000 ha of forest is affected by fire in Europe (European Commission 2011) and large fires are a remarkable source of greenhouse gases especially in the Mediterranean region (Barbosa et al. 2008). Prescribed burning can be used to manage fuel loads in forests (e.g., Fernandes and Botelho 2004; Fernandes et al. 2004). It decreases the intensity of wildfires by disrupting the horizontal and vertical continuity of the fuel complex (Fernandes and Botelho 2003). As a by-product, prescribed burning could also result in a net reduction of CO_2 emissions from forest fires. Fire emissions have been thoroughly studied in different parts of the world, but few studies have considered prescribed burning in the context of carbon emissions mitigation.

To improve the estimation of the forest carbon balance and to attribute the forest carbon sink to different factors, data on land-use change, development of age structure and effects of forest management is needed. That data is also important in quantifying the additionality of management measures compared to the long-term carbon dynamics resulting from agestructure, which is an essential issue in the context of the climate change mitigation. Namely, the Kyoto Protocol requires the forest management practices under Article 3.4 to be additional, i.e. the net sequestration or greenhouse gas emission savings should be larger compared to a baseline situation.

1.2 Aims of the research

The main aim of this research was to study effects of changes in land-use, age-structure and management on carbon dynamics of European forests. The specific aims for different sub-research tasks in Papers I-IV were:

•to reconstruct the age-structure of European forests from 1950, by combining available national inventory data with state-of-the-art backcasting and to study how the forest mean age has changed since the 1950's (Paper I),

•to evaluate what is the role of afforestation on the development of forest mean age and what are the implications of the change in the forest area and structure (both age-structure and age/volume relationship) on the development of forest carbon stocks in selected European countries (Paper II),

•to quantify the effects of rotation length on the carbon stocks of forests (trees, soil and wood products), and to estimate the efficiency of change in rotation length in mitigating the climate change (Paper III), and

•to quantify the average CO₂ emissions from wildfires in Mediterranean countries and to estimate the potential of prescribe burning to mitigate emissions (Paper IV)

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Reconstructing the forest age-structure in Europe 1950 – 2010 (Paper I)

Approach

In this study, country level historical age-class data was combined with a backcasting method to reconstruct the age-class structure for 25 European countries from 1950 to 2010. Based on the results, dynamic maps of forest age-class distributions on $0.25^{\circ} \times 0.25^{\circ}$ grid were generated, and the change in the forest age structure analyzed.

Data

National forest inventory reports and international statistics (UNECE and FAO 1985, 1990, 2000; Schelhaas et al. 2006; Forest Europe et al. 2011) were utilized to gather historical and current forest age-class distribution data from 1950 to present. To make the different inventories comparable, a uniform distribution of forest area within age-classes was assumed, data was divided into one-year age-classes and forest area was reallocated into comparable age-classes. Since only a small number of countries have inventory data from 1950 onwards, missing data and gaps between the inventories had to be reconstructed.

The backcasting approach by Seidl et al. (2011) was used to fill in the gaps between the inventory years as well as reconstruct the missing data from the last inventory until 1950. This approach is a simple age-class distribution backcasting method borrowing from the matrix model concept of EFISCEN (Schelhaas et al. 2007). Starting from reported age class distributions (class width n years) at the end of the study period (MCPFE 2007) and assuming uniform distribution of forest area within each age class, 1/n of each age-class area is transferred to the previous age class per backcasted year. Area from the first age class is routed to higher age classes assuming a country-specific age pattern of stand-replacing harvests, as used in the continental scale EFISCEN simulations by Verkerk et al. (2011). Annual changes in forest area are accounted for by updating the area routed from/to

the first age class, i.e. decreases in forest area are assumed to result from land-use change after stand-replacing harvest and increases are assumed to stem from afforestation. In this study, reconstructions were done on country level, pooled for all tree species.

Analysis

The reconstructed country level age-class distributions were then used to calculate the ageclass distribution in 1950 and 2010, the share of young and old forests, and the development of mean age from 1950 to 2010 in 25 European countries: EU 27 (excluding Greece, Cyprus, Malta and Spain) and Norway and Switzerland. The reconstruction assumes a uniform distribution of forest area within each age class. To compare assimilating historical data into backcasting to using only a single inventory year as backcasting starting point, the age structure over Europe was calculated both 1) using inventory data when available and only filling the gaps by means of backcasting and 2) reconstructing the age structure using only the latest inventory data as a starting point and applying backcasting over the full study period. For subsequent mapping and analysis of continental scale forest age trends the former approach (backcasting with data assimilation) was used.

2.2 Estimating the effect of afforestation and increased mean volumes of growing stock to the development of forest carbon stock (Paper II)

Approach

To study the effects of afforestation, development of mean growing stock volumes and forest structure on the development of forest carbon stock, two case study countries, Finland and Czech Republic, were used. In this work, forest inventory data and national forestry statistics (Paper II, Table 1) were utilized to calculate how the forest area and age-structure have developed in the case study countries. The effect of afforestation on the forest area and forest mean age were studied by combining land-use modelling data from Historic Land Dynamics Assessment (HILDA) v. 2.0 dataset (Fuchs et al. 2013) and forest age-class reconstruction approach by Vilén et al. (2012).

Data

The effects of afforestation on the development of forest area and forest age were studied using gross afforestation data from the HILDA dataset, assuming constant annual afforestation rates for each decade in our study period (i.e. decadal values were divided by 10 to get annual values). Since the age-class is usually reported for even-aged, productive forests, it does not include all forests like the HILDA dataset does. To avoid overestimating the effect of afforestation, we calculated the relationship between the total forest areas from age-class data and HILDA-dataset and used that relationship as a correction factor to adjust the afforestation areas (see Paper II, Tables 2 and 3). These afforestation areas were then traced from 1950 onwards and excluded from age-class data that were reconstructed using the approach by Vilén et al. (2012) to find out how the forest area and age structure would

have developed without afforestation. Then, these reconstructions were used to calculate the development of forest area, age-structure and mean age in Finland and the Czech Republic with and without afforestation.

Historical inventory data was used to study how the age-dependent mean volumes have changed since the 1950. For both case study countries, the growing stock (i.e. stem volume per age-class) was first converted into biomass using basic wood density (IPCC 2003). When species level data was available, species specific dry wood values were used, but if the data was aggregated, average dry wood values were used. Then, stem biomass was converted into total forest biomass (including stem, branches, coarse roots, fine roots and foliage) using biomass expansion factors (BEFs, Lehtonen et al. 2004; Vilén et al. 2005) and total biomass was then converted into carbon stock using a carbon content of 0.5 (IPCC 2003).

Analysis

To find out how afforestation and change of mean volume of growing stock have affected the change of forest biomass carbon stock, we compared the development of forest biomass carbon stock during the last 60 years, which was calculated using both historical inventory data (baseline) and three alternative scenarios: I) age-class structure that was reconstructed assuming no afforestation between 1950 and 2010, mean volume of growing stock from inventory data; II) forest area and age structure from inventory data and the age-specific mean volumes of growing stock from the base year ~1950; and III) age-class structure that was reconstructed assuming no afforestation between 1950 and 2010 and age-specific mean volumes of growing stock from the base year ~1950; and III) age-class structure that was reconstructed assuming no afforestation between 1950 and 2010 and age-specific mean volumes of growing stock from the base year ~1950.

In this scenario analysis, aggregated data for all species was used for both case studies and growing stock data was converted into carbon stock using same conversion factors than in the baseline scenario based on historical inventory data. Results of these scenarios were then compared to the baseline situation, i.e. carbon stock of forest biomass based on historical inventory data, to separate the effects of afforestation and increased growing stock volume on the past development of the carbon stock of forest biomass.

2.3 Studying the effects of rotation length on the carbon stocks of forests (Paper III)

Approach

CO2FIX V2.0 model (Nabuurs et al. 2002; Masera et al. 2003) was used to calculate average carbon stocks over different rotation lengths in Finland, Germany, UK and Spain. In these countries, only tree species having economic importance were studied: Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris*) and Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) forests in Finland and in Germany, Sitka spruce (*Picea sitchensis*) in UK, and Scots pine and Maritime pine (*Pinus pinaster*) in Spain. CO2FIX was parameterized for the simulations as advised in the manual of the model (Masera et al. 2003; Nabuurs et al., 2002), and single cohort, even-aged forests were simulated.

To estimate the effects of changing rotation length from the currently used, differences in the average carbon stocks between the currently recommended and 20-year longer rotation lengths were studied. The annual carbon sinks or sources were estimated by dividing the total difference by 20 years, which is theoretically the shortest time required to reach the new age-class distribution with the increased rotation length. To evaluate the efficiency of increasing rotation length with regard to Article 3.4 of the Kyoto Protocol, only carbon in trees was accounted and the area where rotation length need to be changed to reach the maximum eligible sink (of the first commitment period of Kyoto Protocol) in the countries studied, were estimated (UNFCCC 2001b).

Data

Current annual increment (CAI) was taken from local growth and yield tables (Paper III; Table 1), wood densities were derived from the CO2FIX manual (Nabuurs et al. 2002) and 50% carbon content was assumed for all biomass. To calculate other biomass compartments, i.e. foliage, branches and roots (fine roots are excluded at CO2FIX), the model needs their growth rates relative to the growth of the stem. These relative growth rates were determined by first calculating the biomass of each compartment using biomass equations (Marklund 1988; Ter-Mikaelian and Korzukhin 1997; Gracia et al. 2004) and yield tables, and then calculating the periodic growth and comparing that to the periodic growth of the stem. Turnover coefficients needed for CO2FIX to calculate litter production were derived for foliage from Kellomäki et al. (1992) and for branches and roots from Liski et al. (2002). Thinning regimes were taken from national guidelines for forest management or, if these were not available, they were derived from yield tables (Wiedemann 1949; Falcão, 1998; Canellas et al. 2000; Metsätalouden Kehittämiskeskus Tapio 2001).

General parameters for coniferous forests were used in the soil module (Nabuurs et al. 2002; Karjalainen et al. 2002). Climate data (annual mean temperature (°C) precipitation during the growing season (mm) and potential evapotranspiration during the growing season (mm), see Paper III, Table 4), determining the decomposition rates of soil carbon in the model were derived from a global dataset (http://www.worldclimate.com). Initial soil carbon stocks were calculated and added to the soil module on the basis of preparatory simulations, which were done to determine the mean annual carbon input to forest soil with each rotation length.

Harvested wood was divided into logwood, pulpwood and harvest residues. No logwood until the mean diameter of trees in the stand exceeded 20 cm was assumed, according to the yield table used. Before this, 85% of the harvested wood was pulpwood and the rest was harvest residues. When the mean diameter exceeded 20 cm, 30% of the harvested roundwood was allocated to logwood, 60% to pulpwood, and the rest to soil as harvest residues in thinnings. In final fellings, 60% was allocated to logwood and 30% to pulpwood.

Analysis

To analyze the effect of rotation length, rotation periods at 10-year intervals were simulated and at the end of each rotation the stand was clear-felled. Branches, foliage, roots and 10– 15% of stemwood from the thinnings and the final cuttings were transferred to litter, whereas the rest of stemwood was transferred to wood products. To estimate the effects of changing rotation length from the currently used, we studied differences in the average carbon stocks between the currently recommended and 20-year longer rotation lengths. The annual carbon sinks or sources were estimated by dividing the total difference by 20 years, which is theoretically the shortest time required to reach the new age-class distribution with the increased rotation length. To evaluate the efficiency of increasing rotation length with regard to Article 3.4 of the Kyoto Protocol, we accounted for tree carbon only and estimated the area where rotation length need to be changed to reach the maximum eligible sink in the countries studied (UNFCCC 2001b).

2.4 Calculating the CO₂ emissions of forest fires in the Mediterranean region and evaluating the mitigation possibilities through prescribed burning (Paper IV)

Approach

The total amount of burned biomass was calculated as per approach by Seiler and Crutzen (1980), i.e. by multiplying annually burned area by average organic matter per unit area and by efficiency of biomass burning. Burned biomass was then converted into CO_2 emissions by using emission factor, which is the weight of released CO_2 per weight of dry matter burned. By following the IPCC guidelines (IPCC 2006) three fuel components were differentiated: aboveground tree biomass (further separated into foliage and branches), deadwood, and litter. Efficiency of prescribed burning to mitigate fire emissions were calculated using four scenarios of different treatment effort and burning leverage levels based on data from Portugal.

Data

Average annual emissions were calculated using long-term (1980-2008) annual average burned area (European Commission 2009) and mean biomass stocks of each fuel compartments (aboveground biomass, deadwood and litter, FAO 2005) (Paper IV, Table 1). Biomass allocation (Vilén et al. 2005) was then used to calculate the share of foliage and branches biomass from the total aboveground biomass. The Global Forest Resources Assessment data (FAO 2005) for deadwood and litter are given as carbon stocks only, and the values were converted back to dry mass by assuming factors of 0.5 carbon units per fuel weight unit for deadwood (IPCC 2006) and 0.37 for litter (Smith and Heath 2002). The total biomass in the burned area was then calculated by multiplying burned area and the calculated mean biomass stocks of different biomass compartments (foliage, branches, deadwood and litter).

In Mediterranean conditions, the mean combustion factor (the fraction of biomass exposed to fire that is actually consumed) of aboveground tree biomass was assumed to be 1 for foliage and 0.1 for branches in a crown fire (Reinhardt 1997). These factors were adjusted by 0.75 assuming that 75% of the burned area is the resultant of a crown fire. Belowground biomass was assumed to be left unburned. A combustion factor of 0.9 was used for both litter and deadwood, which corresponds to the customary near-complete removal by fire under the Mediterranean dry summer conditions (e.g. Fernandes et al. 2004).

Emission factor is defined as the amount of a released compound per amount of dry fuel consumed, expressed in units of g/kg (Andreae and Merlet 2001). The emission factors from Carvalho et al. (2007) for Mediterranean conditions were used.

Analysis

Prescribed burning will not benefit the carbon balance unless it succeeds in decreasing the area burned by wildfire. This effect is directly quantifiable by determining the leverage (Loehle 2004) or return for effort (Price and Bradstock 2011) of prescribed burning, i.e. the area protected (saved) from wildfire per unit area treated by prescribed fire. In Europe, this analysis is precluded by the absence of long-term prescribed burning programs. However, analysis of past wildfire data can be used to uncover the general effect of fuel reduction (as opposed to weather) on future area burned. Burning leverage was determined using data from Portugal, which is characterized by wide regional variation in fire incidence and variety in land use and land cover (Nunes et al. 2005).

The estimation of the prescribed burning effect considered two levels in treatment effort, 2% and 20% of the mean annual area burned by wildfire, reflecting the current degree of prescribed fire development in Portugal [http://www.afn.min-agricultura.pt] and in France (Lázaro 2010). While the treatment effort in Spain is comparable to Portugal, prescribed fire programs are absent from Greece and Italy. The two levels in treatment effort were combined with the two burn leverage extremes, hence resulting in four emission scenarios for prescribed burning.

Combustion factors for prescribed burning were assumed to be 0.5 for litter and 0.2 for deadwood. Although prescribed burning should not damage overstory trees, a combustion factor of 0.05 was used for foliage biomass to avoid overestimating the mitigation effect of prescribed burning. These combustion factors were based on an extensive database of experimental fires (Fernandes et al. 2009). The mitigation effect of each scenario was then calculated by comparing emissions with and without prescribed burning. To evaluate the effectiveness of prescribed burning in the context of Kyoto Protocol, the emissions mitigation was compared with the year 2007 carbon stock losses of the LULUCF sector, as reported in the 2009 National Inventory submissions for UNFCCC (UNFCCC 2009). The mitigation effect in regards to the Article 3.4 of the Kyoto Protocol was considered by comparing the mitigated wildfire emissions with the Article 3.4 maximum eligible sink of the first commitment period of the Kyoto protocol in the countries studied.

3 RESULTS

3.1 Reconstruction of the forest age-structure in Europe 1950 - 2010 (Paper I)

The total forest area included in the study was 108.4 million ha in 1950 and 118.3 million ha in 2010. Based on our backcasting results, the area of forests under 80 years was larger in 2010 compared to 1950, whereas the area of forests older than 100 years was larger at the beginning of the study period compared to values in 2010 (Fig. 1). The area-weighted mean age over the study area has declined from 62 years in 1950 to 57 years in 1970, but has increased to 59 years in 2000 and has stayed on that level thereafter (Table 1). However, when looking at the change of the mean age from 1950 to 2010 at the country level, there is a large variation between the countries. Change of mean age over this 60 year period varies largely, from decrease of 21 years in Denmark to increase of 19 years in Slovenia. There have also been large changes in mean age in some countries even from 2000 to 2010 (e.g. Estonia, Latvia and Ireland) (Table 1).

The share of young forests (<20 years) in Europe was in 2010 on a similar level as it was in 1950, i.e. approximately 17% of the total forest area (Fig. 1), but peaked during the study period, reaching almost 22% in 1980. The share of old forests (>100 years) has decreased from 21% in 1950 to 17% in 1990, and remained at around that level thereafter.



Figure 1 Age-class distribution in European forests in 1950 and 2010 and share of young (<20 years) and old (>100 years) forests on total forest area in Europe for the period 1950-2010.

	1950	1960	1970	1980	1990	2000	2010	Change from 1950 to 2010
Austria	65	62	63	63	61	61	59	-6
Belgium	54	51	51	44	47	38	36	-17
Bulgaria	49	49	46	42	41	48	52	3
Czech Republic	51	54	55	59	60	62	64	13
Denmark	60	60	58	44	43	43	40	-21
Estonia	43	40	42	46	47	53	47	4
Finland	80	72	67	66	65	64	61	-18
France	73	73	60	52	66	68	72	-1
Germany	77	80	79	71	71	67	66	-11
Hungary	39	38	39	38	41	36	41	2
Ireland	38	36	31	27	25	25	19	-19
Italy	41	42	41	35	57	57	59	17
Latvia	56	55	54	55	57	61	50	-6
Lithuania	55	53	51	50	50	51	53	-2
Luxembourg	87	87	85	80	73	82	78	-9
Netherlands	43	38	43	35	48	56	56	13
Poland	61	54	50	51	53	56	55	-6
Portugal	22	22	23	27	29	31		9*
Romania	58	56	56	51	55	57	60	1
Slovakia	57	56	59	60	61	63	64	7
Slovenia	66	66	67	70	74	81	84	19
Sweden	58	59	60	65	57	56	54	-4
United Kingdom	44	43	35	36	43	45	48	5
Norway	68	67	66	62	63	70	67	-1
Switzerland	87	90	93	88	91	86	85	-2
Whole area	62	60	57	57	57	59	59	-3

 Table 1 Development of area-weighted mean forest age from 1950 to 2010.

3.2 Effects of afforestation and increased mean growing stock volume on the development of forest biomass carbon stock (Paper II)

In both Finland and Czech Republic, the effects of afforestation to the total forest area have been quite on the same level. When excluding afforestation, the forest area in 2010 would have been 10% smaller in Finland and 15% smaller in Czech Republic. Afforestation has affected the development of mean forest age, but it has not changed the trend (Fig. 2). In Finland, the mean age of forests would have decreased also without afforestation, but less than with afforestation and in the Czech Republic, the mean forest age would have increased from the 1950's both with and without afforestation.

The mean growing stock volume increased since the oldest data in both countries (Fig. 3). However, in Finland it first decreased 29 % from 1952 to 1962 (Fig. 3). In line with the increased mean growing stock volumes, forest biomass carbon stock has increased during the past decades in both case study countries. The increase has been larger in Finland, where carbon stock has increased by 334 Tg C from 554 to 888 Tg C. In the Czech Republic, the increase has been 89 Tg C.



Figure 2 Development of mean forest age in Finland (FI) and Czech Republic (CZ) with and without afforestation.







Czech Republic



Figure 3 Development of mean volume of growing stock (m³ ha⁻¹) in Finland and Czech Republic.



Figure 4 Development of total carbon stock in trees (Tg C) based on historical inventory data (baseline) and three scenarios (I) without afforestation, (II) without increased mean volumes and (III) without both afforestation and increased mean volumes from 1950 onwards.

To separate the effects of afforestation and change of mean volume of the growing stock on the increase of forest biomass carbon stock, the development of carbon stock using three alternative scenarios of forest area and volume development was calculated (Fig. 4). Results show that the development of forest biomass carbon stock was more strongly driven by the change of mean growing stock volumes and the effect of afforestation has been much smaller. In Finland, the carbon stock of forest biomass was in the end of the study period 828 Tg without afforestation (Scenario I), 522 Tg without increase of mean growing stock volumes (Scenario II), and 496 Tg when both afforestation and increase of mean growing stock volumes were excluded (Scenario III). The carbon stock over the study period increased by 50% with Scenario I, and decreased by 6% and 10% with Scenarios II and III, respectively. In the Czech Republic, the calculated carbon stock without afforestation in 2010 was 215 Tg in Scenario I and 179 Tg in Scenario II and 165 Tg in Scenario III and the carbon stock increased over the study period with all scenarios, 43, 19 and 10%, respectively.

3.3 Effects of rotation length on the carbon stocks of forests (Paper III)

Rotation length had a larger effect on the carbon stock of trees in spruce than in pine forests (Fig. 5). This was because the growth of trees was more age-dependent in spruce than in pine forests. The average carbon stocks of soil and wood products varied according to the carbon flux into the system (Fig. 5). The carbon stock of soil was affected least by rotation length in the Scots pine forests in Finland and Germany, where it, quite surprisingly, decreased slightly with increasing rotation length (Fig. 5). For both kinds of pine forests in Spain, the result was different because of a different biomass allocation. Older forests had still a lot of other than stem biomass, and, consequently, the calculated values of net primary production (NPP) and litter production remained high and the carbon stock of soil increased with increasing rotation length. In all spruce forests analyzed, the NPP and average carbon stock of soil increased with increasing rotation length in creasing rotation length of up to 80 or 90 years but not thereafter. The total carbon stock in forest (trees + soil) increased with increasing rotation length in each forest type following the trend in the carbon stock of trees.

In Scots pine forests in Finland and Germany, the total carbon stock in forest (trees + soil) increased slightly less than the carbon stock of trees, because of the decrease in the carbon stock of soil. The average carbon stock of wood products increased with increasing rotation length until 70–100 years, depending on the forest, and decreased slightly with any further increase in rotation length (Fig. 5). In Scots pine forests in Finland and in Norway spruce forests in both Finland and Germany, the average carbon stock of wood products increased substantially when the rotation length was extended above 60 years. At this age, part of the harvested wood was already logwood, which increased the life span of the wood products. The trends in the carbon stock of wood products did not change the trends in the total carbon stock of the systems, because the changes were an order of magnitude smaller than those of the carbon stock in the forest.



Figure 5. Carbon stock of trees, soil and wood products in forests in Finland (FI), Germany (DE), Spain (ES) and the UK (GB) when using different rotation lengths

To estimate the efficiency of increasing rotation length as an Article 3.4 activity, changes in the carbon stock of trees resulting from a 20-year increase in current rotation lengths was scrutinized. Forest areas on which the currently recommended rotation lengths would need to be increased by 20 years to reach the largest carbon sinks eligible under Article 3.4 of the Kyoto Protocol (of first commitment period) varied considerably between forests and countries, depending on the effects of the increased rotation length and the eligible carbon sinks. The required areas were largest, 1.4-5.1 Mha, in Germany and Spain, mainly because of the large eligible sinks in these countries (see Table 3 in Paper III). The required areas were smallest for Norway spruce forests in Finland (0.3 Mha) and Sitka spruce forests in the UK (0.3 Mha). The former were mainly a result of the small eligible sink in Finland, the latter from the high sink estimate per hectare. In Germany and Spain, the estimates of the required areas compared to the current areas covered by these forests, are large or even exceed them. In Finland, on the other hand, the required areas are only a few percent of the current coverage of the analyzed tree species. The 20-year increase in rotation length in areas required reaching the largest eligible sink would increase harvests by 13% in Sitka spruce forests in the UK and change the harvests by only a few percent in all the other forests.

3.4 CO₂ emissions of forest fires in the Mediterranean region and mitigation possibilities through prescribed burning (Paper IV)

Estimated annual average fire emissions in the Mediterranean countries ranged from 5816 Gg CO₂ in Italy to 359 Gg CO₂ in Greece (Table 2 in Paper IV). Litter produced most of the emissions, around 49%, and deadwood and aboveground biomass represented around 36% and 15% of emissions in all countries, respectively. Lack of data precluded consideration of the emissions coming from soil. Average fire emissions were largest in Italy although Spain registers the highest average burned area, because the mean aboveground biomass stock (average of forest and other wooded land) in Italy is 94.3 t ha⁻¹ whereas in Spain it is 18.5 t ha⁻¹ only, based on FRA 2005 data (FAO 2005). High fuel loads in France also lead to quite high emissions although the annually burned area is there the lowest of the studied countries.

The effect of prescribed burning on the CO_2 emissions were analyzed in this work using four alternative scenarios for treatment effort and impact on wildfire area: 2% of the annually burned area treated by prescribed fire, with 1 ha (I) or 3 ha (II) decrease in the area burned by wildfire for each treated ha, and 20% of the annually burned area treated by prescribed fire, with 1 ha (III) or 3 ha (IV) decrease in the area burned by wildfire for each treated ha, respectively. Figure 6 shows the CO_2 emissions for the four prescribed burning scenarios and the situation without prescribed burning (baseline). It also shows that a small treated area corresponds to minor decreases in emissions, even for the highest prescribed burning leverage. Prescribed burning over an area equal to 2% of the average annually burned area would lead to a reduction in emissions of only 1-5%, depending on the assumed leverage of the treatment (Scenarios I and II). Conversely, the mitigation effect of the other two prescribed burning scenarios both resulted in a substantial decrease in emissions; fire emissions are around 13% lower with Scenario III and around 52% lower with Scenario IV.



Figure 6 CO_2 emissions (Gg CO_2) in the five investigated countries under different scenario assumptions. Baseline refers to the situation without prescribed burning and Scenario I-IV to the prescribed burning scenarios. Error bars represent the standard error (±58%) of the wildfire emission estimates.

In the Kyoto Protocol, emissions from forest fires are part of the LULUCF sector balance and are calculated as losses from forest carbon stocks. Results show that the decrease in emissions resulting from prescribed burning scenario IV is also substantial in the context of the Kyoto Protocol. Compared to the LULUCF sector reported losses in 2009, the decrease in carbon stock losses were 1-11%, so that the smallest decrease was in France and largest in Portugal (see Table 4 in Paper IV). If prescribed burning would be accounted for as an Article 3.4 forest management activity, even Scenarios I and II would lead to a 0.6-31% reduction in emissions of the Article 3.4 largest eligible sink (of first commitment period), depending on country. For Scenarios III and IV, the largest eligible sink would be achieved in Italy and Portugal. Thus, prescribed burning could have a considerable effect on the carbon balance of the LULUCF sector.

4 DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

4.1 Development of forest age-structure and mean growing stock volume and the implications on forest biomass carbon stocks in European forests

Forest area and age

Paper I presented the first comprehensive European level reconstruction of the development of forest age-structure from 1950 onwards. The results show that the mean age of European forests (area weighted mean age over the studied area) has decreased from 1950's from 62 to 59 (3 years) and the area of old forests (>100 years) has decreased from 21% in 1950 to 16% in 2010. However, there is large variation in these results between the countries, and there are also countries where the mean age is currently higher than it was in the 1950's.

Different factors contribute the development of the forest age in Europe. In some countries (e.g. Finland), the large decrease in the mean forest age and in the share of old forests is explained by large fellings due to war reparations and by change of forest management from selective fellings of timber sized trees to a clear felling system. Changes in silvicultural regimes happened probably to different degrees in all countries. Large areas of mature and pre-mature stands were cut after World War II also in western, central and eastern Europe (Gold 2006), explaining the decrease of old forest area in different countries. Following this period, the increasing demand for wood (Kuusela 1994) had to be met through more intensive management of medium aged stands and harvesting of the remaining mature stands, resulting in a further decline in the proportion of old forests. In parallel, in the first decades after World War II, major afforestation efforts were made especially in Western Europe, but also in Central and Eastern Europe, to compensate for earlier clear cuttings and to achieve timber self-sufficiency, resulting in additional young forest areas (Gold et al. 2006). After 1980 the share of middle aged (41–80 years) forests started to increase, and the mean age on European level has kept quite stable since that.

To study more closely the role of afforestation on the development of forest area and mean age in Europe, the development of forest area and age-structure without afforestation were reconstructed in two case study countries, Finland and the Czech Republic, between 1950 and 2010 (Paper II). This reconstruction indicated that in both countries, afforestation has affected the development of forest area and mean forest age, but the effect has not been very large. The forest area without afforestation would have been 10% smaller in Finland and 15% smaller in the Czech Republic in 2010 compared to the baseline situation (based on historical forest inventory data). In both countries, afforestation did not affect the observed age trend, but only had a small influence on the magnitude. In Finland, the mean age of forests would have decreased also without consideration of afforestation which implies that the large clear fellings after the Second World War have been the driving factor for development of mean age of forests, and in Czech Republic the mean age has increased despite the afforestation. The effects of afforestation on the age class structure are probably higher in countries like Ireland, Hungary, or UK, where afforestation areas are larger compared to total forest area (Zanchi et al. 2007; HILDA dataset, Fuchs et al. 2013). At European level, the effect of afforestation on the mean forest age has been much larger than in our case study countries, and the area weighted forest mean age over the studied area in year 2010 without afforestation would have been 7 years higher than it is based on the inventory data (Vilén and Lindner 2014).

Development of mean growing stock volume

In addition to forest area, also the growth of European forests has increased substantially from the 1950's, and the volume of growing stock has almost doubled in European forests (Spiecker et al. 1996; Gold et al. 2006), resulting in a significant increase of carbon storage in European forests (Kauppi et al. 1992; Nabuurs et al. 2003; Ciais et al. 2008; Bellassen et al. 2011). The increase of mean growing stock volume was studied in two case study countries, Finland and the Czech Republic, using historical inventory data. Based on this study, the mean growing stock volumes have increased remarkably in both countries from the 1950's.

There are several factors behind the increase of mean volumes of growing stock, i.e. forest density (Rautiainen et al. 2011), but their effects are not easy to separate. In addition to increased growth, also the smaller annual fellings compared to forest growth has had a large effect on the increased growing stocks. In Finland, there has been considerable builtup of growing stock due to increased and clearly higher annual volume growth of forests than annual cuttings after the 1960's (Kuusela and Salminen 1991; Finnish Statistical Yearbook of Forestry 1997). The growth and growing stocks of forests have both increased due to changes in the forest management, i.e. change from selective fellings that lead to over mature and understocked stands into more sustainable silviculture with frequent thinnings and final fellings together with artificial and active natural regeneration. Also the adoption of site improvement methods like drainage of peatland forests (Mielikäinen and Sennov 1996; Mielikäinen and Timonen 1996). However, also the changes in age structure of forests and environmental factors over time may have contributed to the increased forest growth in Finland during the last 60 years. According to Kauppi et al. (2014), more than half of the increased forest growth in the boreal forests of Finland since the 1960's could be explained by climatic warming. Similar results have also been suggested for other parts of the boreal region (Frost et al. 2014; Peng et al. 2014).

Also in the Czech Republic, the development of sustainable forest management is an important factor behind the increase of growing stock. For example, the rotation period increased from 93 to 115 years and mean stand age from 53 to 64 years during the period between 1950 to 2010 (MA 2012). Another factor that contributed to enhanced growth especially in central Europe is nitrogen deposition (Magnani et al. 2007; Kahle et al. 2008; Eustach et al. 2011), which is high there, 10-20 kg N ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹ (Dirnböck et al. 2014) and affects the growth significantly. In Finland, the relatively low annual nitrogen deposition is unlikely to cause abnormally high growth to be distinguished from long-term growth variations (Mielikäinen & Sennov 1996).

Pretzsch et al. (2014) have reported significant increases in growing stock per age class for both Norway spruce and beech (Fagus sylvatica) forest stands in Central Europe based on long term observations on unmanaged or only marginally managed experimental plots. They also found notable volume growth rate increase to coincide with an increase in resource supply (CO₂, N), together with an extended growing season accompanied by changes of mean temperature and precipitation. In fact, the annual mean temperatures in Europe have increased by 1.3°C from the pre-industrial level (EEA 2014) and the growing season in Europe has extended by 2.5 days per decade since the 1970's (Menzel et al. 2006) the growing season lengthening being largest in Continental and Boreal zones (Garonna et al. 2014). Our results demonstrate that this effect is not only limited to unmanaged or marginally managed plots as studied by Pretzsch et al. (2014): the increase of growing stock per ha occurred consistently in both Finland and the Czech Republic and this trend was consistent across age classes and throughout the study period from 1950 to 2010 (Czech Republic) or from 1962 onwards (in the case of Finland). As the increase occurred both in younger and older age classes, and in both coniferous and broadleaved species, it is likely that it is influenced by processes that operate at a large scale. Also, the ratio of annual forest growth and fellings has affected the development of growing stocks.

In addition, the growth of European forests is affected by the recovery from the past unsustainable forest uses, like litter raking, which used to be a common practice in Central Europe (Bürgi and Gimmi 2007; Gimmi et al. 2012). Litter from spruce (*Picea abies*), pine (*Pinus sylvestris*), beech (*Fagus sylvatica*) and oak (*Quercus petraea*) was removed from the forests mainly for the bedding for farm animals and e.g. in former Czechoslovakia, the practice did not stop completely until the middle of the 20th century (Hofmeister et al. 2008). Disentangling the effect of these multiple factors remains, however, challenging.

Development of forest biomass carbon stock

Our results show that in both Finland and the Czech Republic, the development of forest biomass carbon stock was strongly driven by the change of mean volumes of growing stock whereas the effect of afforestation has been much smaller. The situation is probably different in countries where the relative change in forest area due to afforestation was larger. The share of afforested area from the total forest area during the study period was 10% in Finland and 15% in Czech Republic, whereas e.g. in Western Europe, the forest

area has increased by 30% from 1950 to 2000 at a relatively constant rate over the whole period (Zanchi et al. 2007). There are also countries, e.g. UK and Ireland, where most of the forests were established after the 1950's (HILDA dataset, Fuchs et al. 2013).

Several studies have investigated possible reasons for the large carbon sink in European forests since 1950. According to Magnani et al. (2007), in addition to stand-replacing disturbances, forest net carbon sequestration is overwhelmingly driven by nitrogen deposition. However, Sutton et al. (2008) claimed that the effect of nitrogen deposition would be much smaller than that suggested by Magnani et al. (2007). Erb et al. (2013) postulated that the effects of environmental changes on the forest carbon sink were overestimated in many modeling studies and that a substantial fraction of the forest carbon sink resulted from changes in management practices including species changes and cessation of grazing and litter raking. It should be noted, however, that Erb et al. (2013) did not consider nitrogen deposition among the environmental factors in their analysis, which has been found to be crucial in other studies (de Vries et al. 2009; Wamelink et al. 2009). As a part of their study, Erb et al. (2013) also calculated the effect of area change to the carbon sink of Austrian forests between 1830 and 2010 and in line with our results, they found the effect of forest area change to be only minor. In East Asia, Fang et al. (2014) found that the effect of changes in forest area and growth of growing stock on the development of carbon stock varied between the countries. The conflicting results indicate that further research is needed to better quantify the attributions of different causes to the forest carbon sink.

4.2 Sustaining the European forest carbon sink in the future

In the future, European forests will have to adapt to a changing climate. Based on the observed climate trends and future projections, the temperatures are expected to increase throughout Europe and precipitation is expected to increase in Northern Europe and decrease in Southern Europe. Occurrence of high temperature extremes, droughts and heavy precipitation events are expected to increase across Europe, whereas winter wind speed extremes are expected to increase in Central and Northern Europe (Lindner and Rummukainen 2013; Rummukainen 2013; Lindner et al. 2014). These changes will have both positive and negative effects on European forests. The forest growth will increase in northern Europe, but damages from pests and diseases will increase across Europe. Also wildfire risk in Southern Europe and storm damages in Northern and Central Europe may increase. Ecosystem resilience, and consequently also the ability of forests to continue sequestering carbon and mitigating climate change, can be enhanced by proper forest management (Janowiak et al. 2014). Thus, both adaptation to climate change and climate change mitigation actions are needed.

In this work, the efficiency of changes in the rotation length and the use of prescribed burning in mitigation of climate change were also studied. Results show that both measures could have considerable effect on the carbon balance of the LULUCF sector in Europe. In all studied cases, an increase in the rotation lengths increased the carbon stock of biomass, and the increase was higher in spruce forests than in pine forests. However, in two study cases out of seven, the amount of soil carbon decreased while rotation lengths were elongated, despite an increase in the amount of biomass. This decrease resulted from a decrease in the NPP and through that, from a decrease in litter production in old forests. In old forests, the NPP may decrease because of increased respiration burden due to the increasing woody biomass, decreased leaf area and light interception, decreased nutrient availability, decreased photosynthesis, or a shift in carbon allocation from above- to below-ground production (Smith and Resh 1999).

Although the amount of soil carbon did not decrease much, and the effect on the total forest carbon was small, it may be of importance for the reporting requirements of Article 3.4 of the Kyoto Protocol—strict interpretation of the Protocol means that if a country cannot prove that the accountable pool is not a source, it must be measured (UNFCCC 2001b). Accounting for the carbon stock of biomass only, accomplishing the maximum eligible sinks of Article 3.4 of the first commitment period of the Kyoto Protocol, would mean elongation of rotation length by 20 years in areas varying from 0.3 to 5.1 Mha depending on the type of forest and country. The differences between forests resulted from the size of the sink obtained by increasing the rotation length, but also from the maximum carbon sinks allowed to countries under Article 3.4. However, the development of tree biomass in this study (Paper III) was calculated from local growth and yield tables, published between 1949 and 1989 (Wiedemann 1949; Koivisto 1959; Hamilton and Christie 1971; Garcia Abejon and Gomez Loranca 1984, 1989), and are thus based on old data. The growth of the forests has increased a lot since that, which should be taken into account when evaluating the results.

Currently forests grow faster, which can result in earlier harvest thresholds. A specific mean tree size, standing stock and mortality rate can be reached one or more decades earlier (Pretzsch et al. 2014), which in addition to making old yield tables and traditional management guidelines outdated, also makes it difficult to define the baseline situation when defining the change in the forest management in the context of the Kyoto Protocol Article 3.4. Furthermore, under the changing climatic conditions, a shorter rotation period may reduce the risk of abiotic damages and thus be more favorable than raising standing stocks by increased rotation lengths.

In the Mediterranean area, the number of forest fires has increased dramatically during the recent decades, mostly due to changes in land use (Pausas 2004; Pausas et al. 2008). As a result of more frequent and more severe fires, Mediterranean forests can experience loss of biodiversity, soil erosion and desertification (Pausas et al. 2008). Fires also cause large economic losses and threaten human lives. In addition, forest fires are a remarkable source of greenhouse gases (GHG). In Portugal the exceptionally large burned forest area in 2003 turned the LULUCF sector from a net sink into a carbon source of 7,076 Gg CO_2 (FCCC 2006).

In the future, climate change is expected to result in more extensive and severe wildfires throughout southern Europe (Carvalho et al. 2010; Lindner et al. 2010). Consequently there is a need for landscape-level fuel treatments, like prescribed burning, which creates fuel-modified areas where the intensity of subsequent wildfires is decreased, increasing the likelihood of fire suppression and leading to a decrease in the number and size of large wildfires. Based on our results, prescribed burning could have a considerable effect on carbon balance of the LULUCF sector in Mediterranean countries by decreasing the emissions from forest fires.

Although many studies are available on the effects of prescribed burning on wildfire intensity and severity (e.g. Fernandes and Botelho 2003; Finney et al. 2005) it is difficult to

assess the overall effect of prescribed burning on wildfire incidence at the country level. This is because it varies between ecosystems and is affected by the overall fire management process (Fernandes and Botelho 2003). According to Pinol et al. (2005, 2007) in the Mediterranean region the total area burned is much the same regardless of fire suppression and prescribed burning efforts. However, prescribed burning reduces fire intensity over the landscape. Also, there is strong empirical evidence that prescribed burning has significantly reduced the incidence and extent of unplanned large fires (Boer et al. 2009) and GHG emissions (Volkova et al. 2014) in Australia.

However, there are also contradictory views about how reasonable it is to use prescribed burning as a tool to maintain forest carbon stocks. Mitchell et al. (2009) found that fuel treatments can be effective in decreasing fire severity, but fuel removal almost always reduces carbon storage more than the additional carbon at a stand is able to store when made more resistant to wildfire. North et al. (2009) suggests to focus on reducing surface fuels, active thinning of most small trees and removal of only fire-sensitive species in the merchantable, intermediate size-class. That would result in the development of large, fire resistant trees and reduce emissions from potential future wildfire.

Currently the potential of prescribed burning to manage forests and wildlands in Europe remains largely unfulfilled (Fernandes et al. 2013). Future development of prescribed burning will require higher awareness of the role of fire on ecosystems, changes in fire management policies, and acceptance by stakeholders and the general public (Galiana and Lázaro 2010; Fernandes 2013).

4.3 Conclusions

Various factors affect the carbon balance of forests, but their contributions are not easy to separate. In this work, data from different sources were combined to investigate the effects of land-use change, forest age-structure, and forest management on the carbon dynamics of European forests. There are uncertainties related to the data and approaches used, but despite them, this study provides valuable, policy relevant information on the contribution of different factors on the carbon dynamics of European forests. This work showed that despite the previously reported increase of timber yield and carbon stocks in European forests, the average forest age is currently lower than in the 1950. Age structure of forest has thus affected less than previously thought on the increase of carbon stocks of European forests. Instead, the mean volume of growing stock has increased remarkably over the age classes and tree species, thus, being a strong driving factor for the increase of carbon stocks. Also afforestation has affected it in general, although its effect was not large in the two case study countries, Finland and the Czech Republic. In overall, the increase of forest carbon stocks is largely affected by the smaller harvests compared to forest growth, but the contribution of different factors varies significantly between the countries. Further country level studies are thus needed to get a more thorough understanding about the carbon dynamics of European forests. This work also showed that changes in forest management such as in the rotation length and use of prescribed burning could have a considerable effect on the carbon balance of the LULUCF sector in Europe. However, further studies taking into account the changing forest growth over time would be needed. Also the new more strict reporting and accounting rules in the second commitment period of the Kyoto Protocol create new data and research needs.

REFERENCES

- Andreae M.O., Merlet P. (2001). Emission of trace gases and aerosols from biomass burning. Global Biogeochemical Cycles 15(4): 955-966
- Barbosa P., Camia A., Kucera J., Libertá G., Palumbo, I., San-Miguel-Auanz J., Schmuck G. (2008). Assessment of Forest Fire Impacts and Emissions in the European Union Based on the European Forest Fire Information System. Developments in Environmental Science Volume 8: 197–208. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/S1474-8177(08)00008-9
- Bellassen V., Viovy N., Luyssaert S., le Maire G., Schelhaas M.J., Ciais P. (2011). Reconstruction and attribution the carbon sink of European forests between 1950 and 2000. Global Change Biology 17 (11): 3274–3292. http://dx.doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2011.02476.x
- Boer M.M., Sadler R.J., Wittkuhn R.S., McCaw L., Grierson P.F. (2009). Long-term impacts of prescribed burning on regional extent and incidence of wildfires--Evidence from 50 years of active fire management in SW Australian forests. Forest Ecology and Management 259(1): 132-142. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2009.10.005
- Brown S., Sathaye J., Cannell M., Kauppi P. (1996). Management of forests for mitigation of greenhouse gas emissions. In: Watson, R.T., Zinyowera, M.C., Moss, R.H. (Eds.), Climate Change 1995. Impacts, Adaptation and Mitigation of Climate Change: Scientific-technical Analyses. Contribution of WG II to the Second Assessment Report of the IPCC. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, pp. 773-797.
- Bürgi M. Gimmi U. (2007). Three objectives of historical ecology: the case of litter collecting in Central European forests. Landscape Ecology 22: 77–87. http://dx.doi: 10.1007/s10980-007-9128-0
- Canellas I., Martinez Garcia F., Montero G. (2000).Silviculture and dynamics of Pinus sylvestris L. stands in Spain. Invest. Agric. Syst. Recur. For. Fuera de Serie No. 1–2000.

- Carvalho A., Monteiro A., Flannigan M., Solman S., Miranda A., Borrego C. (2007). Forest fire emissions under climate change: impact on air quality. Seventh Symposium on Fire and Forest Meteorology, Extended abstract. http://ams.confex.com/ams/7firenortheast/techprogram/paper_126854.htm
- Carvalho A., Flannigan M., Logan K., Gowman L., Miranda A., Borrego C. (2010). The impact of spatial resolution on area burned and fire occurrence projections in Portugal under climate change. Climatic Change 98: 177–197. http://dx.doi: 10.1007/s10584-009-9667-2
- Ciais P., Schelhaas M.J., Zaehle S., Piao S. L., Cescatti A., Liski J., Luyssaert S., Le-Maire G., Schulze E. D., Bouriaud O., Freibauer A., Valentini R., Nabuurs G. J. (2008). Carbon accumulation in European forests. Nature Geoscience 1: 425-429. http://dx.doi: 10.1038/ngeo233
- Cooper C.F. (1983). Carbon storage in managed forests. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 13: 155–166.
- Cubasch U., Wuebbles D., Chen D., Facchini M.C., Frame D., Mahowald N., Winther, J.G. (2013). Introduction. In: Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Stocker T.F., Qin, D., Plattner G.K., Tignor M., Allen S.K., Boschung J., Nauels A., Xia Y., Bex V., Midgley P.M. (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.
- De Schrijver A., Verheyen K., Mertenrs J., Staelens J., Wuyts K., Muys B. (2008). Nitrogen saturation and net ecosystem production. Nature 4451: E1. http://dx.doi:10.1038/nature06578
- de Vries W., Solberg S., Dobbertin M., Sterba H., Laubhann D., van Oijen M., Evans C., Gundersen P., Kros J., Wamelink G.W.W., Reinds G.J., Sutton M.A. (2009). The impact of nitrogen deposition on carbon sequestration by European forests and heathlands. Forest Ecology and Management 258: 1814-1823. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2009.02.034
- de Vries W., Solberg S., Dobbertin M., Sterba H., Laubhahn D., Reinds G.J., Nabuurs G.J., Gundersen P, Sutton M.A. (2008). Ecologically implausible carbon response? Nature 451: E1-E3. http://dx.doi:10.1038/nature06579
- Dirnböck T., Grandin U., Bernhardt-Römermann M., Beudert B., Canullo R., Forsius M., Grabner M.-T., Holmberg M., Kleemola S., Lundin L., Mirtl M., Neumann M., Pompei E., Salemaa M., Starlinger F., Staszewski T., Uzieblo A.K. (2014).Forest floor vegetation response to nitrogen deposition in Europe. Global Change Biology 20: 429-440.

http://dx.doi: 10.1111/gcb.12440

- Eastaugh C.S., Poetzelsberger E., Hasenauer H. (2011). Assessing the impacts of climate change and nitrogen deposition on Norway spruce (Picea abies L. Karst) growth in Austria with BIOME-BGC. Tree Physiology 31: 262-274. http://dx.doi: 10.1093/treephys/tpr033
- Eggers J., Lindner M., Zaehle S., Zudin S., Liski J. (2008). Impact of changing wood demand, climate and land use on European forest resources and carbon stocks during the 21st century. Global Change Biology 14: 2288–2303. http://dx.doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2008.01653.x
- Erb K.H., Kastner T., Luyssaert S., Houghton R.A., Kuemmerle T., Olofsson P., Haberl H. (2013). Bias in the attribution of forest carbon sinks. Nature Climate Change 3: 854-856. http://dx.doi: 10.1038/nclimate2004
- European Commission, 2009. Forest Fires in Europe (2008). JRC Scientific and Technical Reports No 9.
- European Commission, 2011. Forest Fires in Europe (2010). Official Publication of the European Communities, EUR 24910.
- Falcão A. (1998). DUNAS—A growth model for the National Forest of Leiria. In: Amaro, A. (Ed.), Proceedings of the IUFRO Workshop Empirical and Process-Based Models for Forest Tree and Stand Growth Simulation, Lisboa, 21–27 September 1997.
- Fang J., Guo Z., Hu H., Kato T., Muraoka H., Son Y. (2014). Forest biomass carbon sinks in East Asia, with special reference to the relative contributions of forest expansion and forest growth. Global Change Biology 20: 2019-2030. http://dx.doi: 10.1111/gcb.12512
- FAO (2005). Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA) 2005. [http://www.fao.org/forestry/fra/fra2005/en/]
- FCCC (2006). Report of the individual review of the greenhouse gas inventory of Portugal submitted in 2005. FCCC/ARR/2005/PRT. [http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2006/arr/prt.pdf]
- FCCC (2012). FCCC/KP/CMP/2011/10/Add.1. Report of the Conference of the Parties serving as the meeting of the Parties to the Kyoto Protocol on its seventh session, held in Durban from 28 November to 11 December 2011. Addendum. Part Two: Action taken by the Conference of the Parties serving as the meeting of the Parties to the Kyoto Protocol at its seventh session.
- Fernandes P., Botelho H. (2003). A review of prescribed burning effectiveness in fire hazard reduction. International Journal of Wildland Fire 12: 117–128. http://dx.doi: 10.1071/WF02042
- Fernandes P., Botelho H. (2004). Analysis of prescribed burning practice in the pine forest of northwestern Portugal. Journal of Environmental Management 70: 15–26.

http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2003.10.001

- Fernandes P., Botelho H., Rego F., Loureiro C. (2009). Empirical modelling of surface fire behaviour in maritime pine stands. International Journal of Wildland Fire 18: 698-710. http://dx.doi: 10.1071/WF08023
- Fernandes P., Loureiro C., Botelho H. (2004). Fire behavior and severity in a maritime pine stand under differing fuel conditions. Annals of Forest Science 61: 537–544. http://dx.doi: 10.1051/forest:2004048
- Fernandes P.M., Davies G.M., Ascoli D., Fernández C., Moreira F., Rigolot E., Stoof C.R., Vega J.A., Molina M. (2013). Prescribed burning in southern Europe: developing fire management in a dynamic landscape. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 11: E4-E14.

http://dx.doi: 10.1890/120298

- Fernandes P.M. (2013). Fire-smart management of forest landscapes in the Mediterranean basin under global change. Landscape and Urban Planning 110: 175–182. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2012.10.014
- Finney M.A., McHugh C.W., Grenfell I.C. (2005). Stand- and landscape-level effects of prescribed burning on two Arizona wildfires. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 35: 1714–22. http://dx.doi: 10.1139/x05-090
- Finnish statistical yearbook of forestry 1997. (1997). Metla, Finnish Forest Research Institute, Helsinki, Finland. 348 p.
- Forest Europe, UNECE, FAO (2011). State of Europe's Forests 2011. Status and Trends in Sustainable Forest Management in Europe.
- Frost G.V., Epstein H.E. (2014). Tall shrub and tree expansion in Siberian tundra ecotones since the 1960s. Global Change Biology, 20: 1264–1277. http://dx.doi: 10.1111/gcb.12406
- Fuchs R., Herold M, Verburg P.H., Clevers J.G.P.W. (2013). A high resolution and harmonized model approach for reconstructing and analyzing historical land changes in Europe. Biogeosciences 10: 1543-1559. http://dx.doi: 10.5194/bg-10-1543-2013
- Galiana L., Lázaro A. (2010). Potential barriers and factors for success. In Montiel C, Kraus D (Eds.) Best Practices of Fire Use – Prescribed Burning and Suppression Fire Programmes in Selected Case-study Regions in Europe. European Forest Institute Research Report 24. Joensuu. p. 155-162.
- Garcia Abejon J.L., Gomez Loranca J.A. (1984). Variable density yield table for Pinus sylvestris in central Spain. Comunicaciones INIA Serie Recursos Naturales No. 29. Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Agrarias, Madrid.

- Garcia Abejon J.L., Gomez Loranca J.A. (1989). Variable density yield table for Pinus pinaster in central Spain. Comunicaciones INIA Serie Recursos Naturales No. 47. Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Agrarias, Madrid.
- Garonna I., de Jong R., de Witt A.J.W., Mucher C.A., Schmid B., Schaepman M.E.S. (2014). Strong contribution of autumn phenology to changes in satellite-derived growing season length estimates across Europe (1982–2011). Global Change Biology 20: 3457–3470. http://dx.doi: 10.1111/gcb.12625
- Gimmi U., Poulter B., Wolf A., Portner H., Weber P., Bürgi M. (2012). Soil carbon pools in Swiss forests show legacy effects from historic forest litter raking. Landscape Ecology 28 (5): 835-846. http://dx.doi: 10.1007/s10980-012-9778-4
- Gold S. (2003). The development of European forest resources, 1950 to 2000: a better information base. Geneva Timber and Forest Discussion Paper 31.
- Gold S., Korotkov A., Sasse V. (2006). The development of European forest resources, 1950 to 2000. Forest Policy and Economics 8: 183-192. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.forpol.2004.07.002
- Gracia C., Burriel J.A., Ibàñez J.J., Mata T., Vayreda J. (2004). Inventari Ecològici Forestal de Catalunya. Catalunya. CREAF, Bellaterra.
- Hamilton G.J., Christie J.M. (1971). Forest management tables (metric). Forestry Commission Booklet No. 34, 201 p. (compilation of Scots pine, Corsican pine, lodgepole pine, sitka spruce, Norway spruce, European larch, Japanese larch, Douglas fir, western hemlock, cedar, cypress, grand fir, noble fir, oak, beech, sycamore, ash, birch, and poplar).
- Harmon M.E., Marks B. (2002). Effects of silvicultural practices on carbon stores in Douglas-fir-western hemlock forests in the Pacific Northwest, USA: results from a simulation model. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 32: 863–877. http://dx.doi: 10.1139/x01-216
- Hofmeister J., Oulehle F., Krám P., Hruska J. (2008). Loss of nutrients due to litter raking compared to the effect of acidic deposition in two spruce stands, Czech Republic. Biogeochemistry 88: 1139-151. http://dx.doi: 10.1007/s10533-008-9201-z
- IPCC (2006). Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories. Volume 4, Agriculture, Forestry and Other Land Use.
- IPCC (2006). In: Eggleston H.S., Buendia L., Miwa K., Ngara T., Tanabe K. (eds.)(2006) IPCC guidelines for national greenhouse gas inventories, prepared by the National Greenhouse Gas Inventories Programme. Volume 4. Agriculture, forestry and other land use. IGES, Japan

- IPCC (2000). In: Watson R.T., Noble I.R., Bolin B., Ravindranath N.H., Verardo D.J., Dokken D.J. (Eds.), Land use, Land-Use Change, and Forestry. A Special Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- IPCC (2003). Good practice guidance for land use, land-use change and forestry. IPCC national greenhouse gas inventories programme. In: Penman J., Gytarsky M., Hiraishi T., Krug T., Kruger D., Pipatti R., Buendia L., Miwa K., Ngara T., Tanabe K., Wagner F. (Eds.). Institute for Global Environmental strategies for the IPCC, Hayama, Kanagawa.
- IPCC (2014). Working Group III, Mitigation of Climate Change, Chapter 11, Agriculture, Forestry and Other Land Use (AFOLU). Final post plenary draft. http://report.mitigation2014.org/drafts/final-draft-postplenary/ipcc_wg3_ar5_finaldraft_postplenary_chapter11.pdf
- Ito A., Penner J.E. (2004). Global estimates of biomass burning based on satellite imagery for the year 2000. Journal of Geophysical Research 109: D14S05
- Janisch J.E., Harmon M.E. (2002). Successional changes in live and dead wood carbon stores: implications for net ecosystem productivity. Tree Physiology 22: 77–89.
- Janowiak M.K., Swanston C.W., Nagel L.M., Brandt L.A., Butler P.R., Handler S.D., Shannon P.D., Iverson L.R., Matthews S.N., Prasad A., Peters M.P. (2014). A Practical Approach for Translating Climate Change Adaptation Principles into Forest Management Actions. Journal of Forestry 112, 424-433. http://dx.doi: 10.5849/jof.13-094
- Jarvis P.G., Ibrom A., Linder S. (2005). Carbon forestry-managing forests to conserve carbon. In Griffiths H., Jarvis P.G. (eds). The carbon balance of forest biomes. Taylor & Francis Group, UK, p. 331-349.
- Kahle H.-P., Karjalainen T., Schuck A., Ågren G.I., Kellomäki S., Mellert K., Priezel J., Rehfuess K.E., Spiecker H. (2008). Causes and consequences of forest growth trends in Europe. Results of the RECOGNITION project. European Forest Research Institute, Research Report 21, Brill, Leiden, p. 261.
- Karjalainen T. (1996). Dynamics of the carbon flow through forest ecosystem and the potential of carbon sequestration in forests and wood products in Finland. Faculty of Forestry. University of Joensuu. Academic dissertation. Research Notes 40. 31 p.
- Karjalainen T., Kellomäki S., Pussinen A. (1994). Role of wood-based products in absorbing atmospheric carbon.Silva Fennica 28 (2): 67–80.
- Karjalainen T., Pussinen A., Liski J., Nabuurs G.J., Erhard M., Eggers T., Mohren F., (2002). An approach towards an estimate of the impact of forest management and climate change on the European forest sector budget: Germany as a case study. Forest Ecology and Management 162 (1): 87–103. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/S0378-1127(02)00052-X

- Kauppi P.E., Posch M., Pirinen P. (2014). Large Impacts of Climatic Warming on Growth of Boreal Forests since 1960. PLOS ONE (In Press). http://dx.doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0111340
- Kauppi P.E., Mielikainen K., Kuusela K. (1992). Biomass and carbon budget of European forests, 1971 to 1990. Science, 256 (5053): 70-74
- Kellomäki S., Peltola H., Nuutinen T., Korhonen K. T., Strandman H. (2008). Sensitivity of managed boreal forests in Finland to climate change, with implications for adaptive management. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 363(1501): 2341-2351. http://dx.doi: 10.1098/rstb.2007.2204
- Kellomäki S., Väisänen H., Hänninen H., Kolström T., Lauhanen R., Mattila U., Pajari B. (1992). SIMA: a model for forest succession based on the carbon and nitrogen cycles with application to silvicultural management of the forest ecosystem. Silva Carelica 22, 85 p.
- Koivisto P. (1959). Growth and yield tables. Communications Instituti Forestalis Fenniae 51: 1–44. Finnish Forest Research Institute, Helsinki, Finland (compilation of Norway spruce, Scots pine, white birch, and common birch treated in different ways).
- Kuusela K., Salminen S. (1991). Forest resources in Finland in 1977–1984 and their development in 1952–1980. Acta Forestalia Fennica 200. 84 p. https://helda.helsinki.fi/handle/1975/9321
- Kuusela K. (1994). Forest Resources in Europe. European Forest Institute Research Report 1. Cambridge University Press. 154 p.
- Lázaro A. (2010). Development of prescribed burning and suppression fire in Europe. In Montiel C, Kraus D (Eds.) Best Practices of Fire Use – Prescribed Burning and Suppression Fire Programmes in Selected Case-study Regions in Europe. European Forest Institute Research Report 24. Joensuu. p. 17-31.
- Lehtonen A., Mäkipää R., Heikkinen J., Sievänen R., Liski J. (2004). Biomass expansion factors (BEFs) for Scots pine, Norway spruce and birch according to stand age for boreal forests. Forest Ecology and Management 188: 211-224. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2003.07.008
- Lindner M., Maroschek M., Netherer S., Kremer A., Barbati A., Garcia-Gonzalo J., Seidl R, Delzon S., Corona P., Kolström M., Lexer M.J., Marchetti M. (2010). Climate change impacts, adaptive capacity, and vulnerability of European forest ecosystems. Forest Ecology and Management 259: 698-709. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2009.09.023
- Lindner M., Fitzgerald J.B., Zimmermann N.E., Reyer C., Delzon S., van der Maaten E., Schelhaas M.-J., Lasch P., Eggers J., van der Maaten-Theunissen M., Suckow F., Psomas A., Poulter B., Hanewinkel M. (2014). Climate Change and European Forests:

What do we know, what are the uncertainties, and what are the implications for forest management? Journal of Environmental Management 146: 69-83. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2014.07.030

- Lindner M., Rummukainen M. (2013). Climate Change and storm damage risk in European forests In: Gardiner B., Schuck A., Schelhaas M.-J., Orazio C., Blennow K., Nicoll B. (Eds.), Living with Storm Damage to Forests: What Science Can Tell Us 3. European Forest Institute, Joensuu, p. 111-117.
- Lindroth A., Lagergren F., Grelle A., Klemedtsson L., Langvall O., Weslien P., Tuulik J. (2009). Storms can cause Europe-wide reduction in forest carbon sink. Global Change Biology 15: 346-355. http://dx.doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2008.01719.x
- Liski J., Perruchoud D., Karjalainen T. (2002). Increasing carbon stocks in the forest soils of western Europe. Forest Ecology and Management 169, 163–179. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/S0378-1127(02)00306-7
- Liski J., Pussinen A., Pingoud K., Mäkipää R., Karjalainen T. (2001). Which rotation length is favourable for carbon sequestration. Can. J. Forest Res. 31: 2004–2013. http://dx.doi: 10.1139/cjfr-31-11-2004
- Loehle C. (2004). Applying landscape principles to fire hazard reduction. Forest Ecology and Management 198:261-267. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2004.04.010
- Luyssaert S., Schulze E.D., Borner A., Knohl A., Hessenmoller D., Law B.E., Ciais P., Grace J. (2008). Old-growth forests as global carbon sinks. Nature 455: 213-215. http://dx.doi: 10.1038/nature07276
- MA (2012). Report about forest and forestry conditions in the Czech Republic 2011 (Green Report), Ministry of Agriculture, ISBN 978-80-7434-063-5, Prague 2012, 138 p.
- Magnani F., Mencuccini M., Borghetti M., Berbigier P., Berninger F., Delzon S., Grelle A., Hari P., Jarvis P.G., Kolari P., Kowalski A.S., Lankreijer H., Law B.E., Lindroth A., Loustau D., Manca G., Moncrieff J.B., Rayment M., Tedeschi V., Valentini R., Grace J. (2007). The human footprint in the carbon cycle of the temperate and boreal forests. Nature 447: 849-851. http://dx.doi: 10.1038/nature05847
- Marklund L.G. (1988). Biomassafunktionerför tall, gran ochbjörk I Sverige, Sveriges lantbruksuniversitetet. Rappoter-Skog 45: 1–73.
- Masera O., Garza-Caligaris J.F., Kanninen M., Karjalainen T., Liski J., Nabuurs G.J., Pussinen A., de Jong B.J. (2003).Modelling carbon sequestration in afforestation and forest management projects: the CO2fix V2 approach. Ecological Modelling 32: 1–23. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/S0304-3800(02)00419-2

- Masný M., Zaušková L. (2014). The abandonment of agricultural land: A case study of strelníky, (The pol'ana biosphere reserve Slovakia). Carpathian Journal of Earth and Environmental Sciences 9: 17-24.
- Mather A.S., Needle C.L. (1998). The forest transition: a theoretical basis. Area, 30(2): 117-124.
- MCPFE (2007). State of Europe's forests 2007. The MCPFE report on sustainable forest management in Europe. Jointly prepared by the MCPFE Liaison Unit Warsaw, UNECE and FAO, Warsaw.
- Menzel A., Sparks T. H., Estrella N., Koch E., Aasa A., Ahas R., Alm-Kubler K., Bissolli P., Braslavska Ol., Briede A., Chmielewski F. M., Crepinsek Z., Curnel Y., Dahl A., Defila, C., Donnelly A., Filella Y., Jatczak K., Mage F., Mestre A., Nordli O., Penuelas J., Pirinen P., Remisova V., Scheifinger H., Striz M., Susnik A., Van Vie, A. J. H., Wielgolaski F.-E., Zach S., Zust A. (2006). European phenological response to climate change matches the warming pattern. Global Change Biology 12: 1969–1976. http://dx.doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2006.01193.x

Metsätalouden Kehittämiskeskus Tapio (2001). Hyvän metsänhoidon suositukset, 95 pp.

- Mielikäinen K., Timonen M. (1996). Growth trends of Scots pine (Pinus sylvestris L.) in unmanaged and regularly managed stands in Southern and Central Finland. In: Spiecker H., Mielikäinen K., Köhl M., Skovsgaard J.P. (eds), Growth trends in European forests. European Forest Institute & Springer, Berlin. Research Report 5: 41–59.
- Mielikäinen K., Sennov S.N. (1996). Growth trends of Forests in Finland and North-Western Russia. In: Spiecker H., Mielikäinen K., Köhl M., Skovsgaard J.P. (eds), Growth trends in European forests. European Forest Institute & Springer, Berlin. Research Report 5: 19–27.
- Mitchell S.R., Harmon M.E., O'Connell K.E.B. (2009). Forest fuel reduction alters fire severity and long-term carbon storage in three Pacific Northwest ecosystems. Ecological Applications 19(3):643-655. http://dx.doi: 10.1890/08-0501.1
- Nabuurs G.J., Garza-Caligaris J.F., Kanninen M., Karjalainen T., Lapvetelainen T., Liski J., Masera O., Mohren G.M.J., Pussinen A., Schelhaas M.J. (2002).CO2FIX V2.0 manual of a model for quantifying carbon sequestration in forest ecosystems and wood products.Wageningen, ALTERRA report 445, 45 p.

Nabuurs G.J., Schelhaas M.J., Mohrens G.F.M.J., Field C.B. (2003).Temporal evolution of the European forest sector carbon sink from 1950 to 1999. Global Change Biology 9: 152-160. http://dx.doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2486.2003.00570.x

- Nabuurs G.J., Lindner M., Verkerk PJ., Gunia K., Deda P., Michalak R., Grassi G. (2013). First signs of carbon sink saturation in European forest biomass. Nature Climate Change 3 (9): 792-796. http://dx.doi: 10.1038/nclimate1853
- North M., Hurteau M., Innes J. (2009). Fire suppression and fuels treatment effects on mixed-conifer carbon stocks and emissions. Ecological Applications 19 (6): 1385-1396 http://dx.doi: 10.1890/08-1173.1
- Nunes M.C.S., Vasconcelos M.J., Pereira J.M.C., Dasgupta N., Alldredge R.J., Rego F.C. (2005). Land cover type and fire in Portugal: do fires burn land cover selectively? Landscape Ecology 20: 661-673. http://dx.doi: 10.1007/s10980-005-0070-8
- Pan Y., Birdsey R.A., Fang J., Houghton R., Kauppi P.E., Kurz W.A., Phillips O.L., Shvidenko A., Lewis S.L., Canadell J.G., Ciais P., Jackson R.B., Pacala S., McGuire A.D., Piao S., Rautiainen A., Sitch S., Hayes D. (2011). A Large and Persistent Carbon Sink in the World's Forests. Science 1201609. http://dx.doi: 10.1126/science.1201609
- Pausas J. (2004). Changes in fire and climate in the Eastern Iberian Peninsula (Mediterranean Basin). Climatic Change 63: 337-350. http://dx.doi: 10.1023/B:CLIM.0000018508.94901.9c
- Pausas J., Llovet J., Rodrigo A., Vallejo R. (2008). Are wildfires a disaster in the Mediterranean basin? A review. International Journal of Wildland Fire 17: 713–723. http://dx.doi: 10.1071/WF07151
- Peng Y., Arora V.K., Kurz W.A., Hember R.A., Hawkins B.J., Fyfe J.C., Werner A.T. (2014). Climate and atmospheric drivers of historical terrestrial carbon uptake in the province of British Columbia, Canada, Biogeosciences, 11: 635-649, http://dx.doi:10.5194/bg-11-635-2014, 2014.
- Peters G.P., Andrew R.M., Boden T., Canadell J.G., Ciais P., Le Quere C., Marland G., Raupach M.R., Wilson C. (2013). The challenge to keep global warming below 2°C. Nature Climate Change 3: 4-6. http://dx.doi: 10.1038/nclimate1783
- Pinol J., Beven K., Viegas D.X. (2005). Modelling the effect of fire-exclusion and prescribed fire on wildfire size in Mediterranean ecosystems. Ecological Modelling 183: 397-409. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2004.09.001
- Pinol J., Castellnou M., Beven K.J. (2007). Conditioning uncertainty in ecological models: assessing the impact of fire management strategies. Ecological Modelling 207: 34-44. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2007.03.020

- Pretzsch H., Biber P., Schulze G., Uhl E., Rötzer T. (2014). Forest stand growth dynamics in Central Europe have accelerated since 1870. Nature Communications 5: 4967. http://dx.doi:10.1038/ncomms5967
- Price O., Bradstock R. (2011). Quantifying the influence of fuel-age and weather on the annual extent of unplanned fires in the Sydney region of Australia. International Journal of Wildland Fire 20: 142-151. http://dx.doi: 10.1071/WF10016
- Pussinen A., Karjalainen T., Mäkipää R., Valsta L., Kellomäki S. (2002). Forest carbon sequestration and harvest in Scots pine stand under different climate and nitrogen deposition scenarios. Forest Ecology and Management 158: 103–115. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/S0378-1127(00)00675-7
- Pyörälä P., Peltola H., Strandman H., Kilpeläinen A., Asikainen A., Jylhä K., Kellomäki S. (2014). Effects of management on economic profitability of forest biomass production and carbon neutrality of bienergy use in Norway spruce stands under the changing climate. Bioenergy Research 7(1): 279-294. http://dx.doi: 10.1007/s12155-013-9372-x
- Rautiainen A., Wernick I., Waggoner P.E., Ausubel J.H., Kauppi P. (2011). A National and International Analysis of Changing Forest Density. PLoS ONE 6 (5) e19577. http://dx.doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0019577
- Reinhard E.D., Keane R.E., Brown J.K. (1997). First Order Fire Effects Model: FOFEM 4.0 User's Guide. USDA Forest Service General Technical Report INT-GTR-344.
- Routa J., Kellomäki S., Peltola H. (2012). Impacts of intensive management and landscape structure on timber and energy wood production and net CO2 emissions from energy wood use of Norway spruce. Bioenergy Research 5(1): 106-123. http://dx.doi: 10.1007/s12155-011-9115-9
- Routa J., Kellomäki S., Kilpeläinen A., Peltola H., Strandman H. (2011). Effects of forest management on the carbon dioxide emissions of wood energy in integrated production of timber and energy biomass. Global Change Biology Bioenergy 3: 483-497. http://dx.doi: 10.1007/s12155-012-9183-5
- Routa J., Kellomäki S., Peltola H., Asikainen A. (2011). Impacts of thinning and fertilization on timber and energy wood production in Norway spruce and Scots pine: scenario analyses based on ecosystem model simulations. Forestry 84: 159-175. http://dx.doi: 10.1093/forestry/cpr003
- Rummukainen M. (2013). Climate change: Changing means and changing extremes. Climatic Change 121: 3-13. http://dx.doi: 10.1007/s10584-013-0888-z

- Schierhorn F., Müller D., Beringer T., Prishchepov A. V., Kuemmerle T., Balmann A. (2013). Post-Soviet cropland abandonment and carbon sequestration in European Russia, Ukraine, and Belarus. Global Biogeochemical Cycles, 27(4): 1175-1185. http://dx.doi: 10.1002/2013GB004654
- Schelhaas M.J., Eggers J., Lindner M., Nabuurs G.J., Pussinen A., Päivinen R., Schuck A., Verkerk P.J., van der Werf D.C., Zudin S. (2007). Model documentation for the European Forest Information Scenario model (EFISCEN 3.1.3). Alterra rapport 1559. EFI Technical Report 26.
- Schelhaas M.J., Nabuurs G.-J., Schuck A. (2003). Natural disturbances in the European forests in the 19th and 20th centuries. Global Change Biology 9: 1620-1633. http://dx.doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2486.2003.00684.x
- Schelhaas M.J., Varis S., Schuck A., Nabuurs G.J. (2006). EFISCEN Inventory Database, European Forest Institute, Joensuu, Finland http://www.efi.int/portal/virtual_library/databases/efiscen/.
- Seidl R., Schelhaas M.J., Lexer M.J. (2011). Unraveling the drivers of intensifying forest disturbance regimes in Europe. Global Change Biology 17: 2842–2852. http://dx.doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2011.02452.x
- Seidl R., Schelhaas M.-J., Rammer W., Verkerk P.J. (2014). Increasing forest disturbances in Europe and their impact on carbon storage. Nature Climate Change http://dx.doi: 10.1038/NCLIMATE2318.
- Seiler W., Crutzen P.J. (1980). Estimates of gross and net fluxes of carbon between the biosphere and the atmosphere from biomass burning. Climatic Change 2: 207-247
- Smith J.E., Heath L.S. (2002). A model of forest floor carbon mass for United States forest types. USDA Forest Service Research Paper NE-722.
- Smith F.E., Resh S.C. (1999). Age-related changes in production and below-ground carbon allocation in Pinus Contorta forests. Forest Science 45 (3): 333-341
- Spiecker H., Mielikäinen K., Köhl M., Skovsgaard J.P. (Eds.) (1996).Growth trends in European forests. European Forest Institute Research Report 5. Springer, Berlin. 372 p.
- Sutton M.A., Simpson D., Levy P.E., Smith R.I., Reis S., van Oijen M., de Vries W. (2008). Uncertainties in the relationship between atmospheric nitrogen deposition and forest carbon sequestration.Global Change Biology 14: 1–7. http://dx.doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2008.01636.x
- Ter-Mikaelian M.T., Korzukhin M.D. (1997). Biomass equations for sixty-five North American tree species. Forest Ecology and Management 97: 1–24.
- UNECE/FAO (2011). European Forest sector Outlook Study II. 2010-2030. ECE/TIM/SP/28. UNECE, Geneva. 107 pp.

- UNECE/FAO (1985). The Forest Resources of the ECE Region (Europe, the USSR, North America). UNECE/FAO, Geneva.
- UNECE/FAO (1990). The Forest Resources of the Temperate Zone. The UNECE/FAO 1990 Forest Resources Assessment, vol. 1. General Forest Resource Information, United Nations.
- UNECE/FAO (2000). Forest Resources of Europe, CIS, North America, Australia, Japan and New Zealand. (Industrialized temperate/boreal countries).UNECE/FAO Contribution to the Global Forest Resources Assessment 2000. Main Report, United Nations.

UNFCCC National Inventory Submissions (2009)

- http://unfccc.int/national_reports/annex_i_ghg_inventories/national_inventories_submissio ns/items/4771.php. Accessed 21 Sep 2009
- UNFCCC (1997). Kyoto Protocol to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Document FCCC/CP/1997/7/Add.1.http://www.unfccc.de.
- UNFCCC (2001a). Review of the implementation of commitments and other provisions of the convention. Report of the Conference of the Parties, Sixth Session, Part 2, Bonn. Document FCCC/CP/2001/L.7. http://www.unfccc.de.
- UNFCCC (2001b). Report of the Conference of the Parties on its SeventhSession, held at Marrakesh from 29 October to 10 November 2001.Addentum. Part 2. Action taken by the conference of the parties, vol. I. Document FCCC/CP/2001/13/Add.1.http://www.unfccc.de.
- van der Werf G.R., Morton D.C., DeFries R.S., Olivier J.G.J., Kasibhatla P.S., Jackson R.B., Collatz G.J., Randerson J.T. (2009). CO₂ emissions from forest loss. Nature Geoscience 2: 737-738. http://dx.doi: 10.1038/ngeo671
- Verkerk P.J., Lindner M., Zanchi G., Zudin S. (2011b). Assessing impacts of intensified biomass removal on deadwood in European forests. Ecological Indicators 11: 27–35. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.ecolind.2009.04.004
- Vilén T., Gunia K., Verkerk PJ., Seidl R., Schelhaas MJ., Lindner M., Bellassen V. (2012). Reconstructed forest age structure in Europe 1950-2010. Forest Ecology and Management 286: 203-218. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2012.08.048
- Vilén T., Meyer J., Thürig E., Lindner M., Green T. (2005). Improved regional and national level estimates of the carbon stock and stock change of tree biomass for six European countries (Deliverable 6.1). Improved national estimates of the carbon stock and stock change of the forest soils for six European countries (Deliverable 6.2).CarboInvent Project. European Forest Institute, Joensuu, p. 31.

- Vilén T., Lindner M. (2014). Effect of afforestation to the forest mean age in Europe. Report published at ResearchGate November 2014. http://dx.doi: 10.13140/2.1.1972.8965
- Volkova L., Meyer C.P., Murphy S., Fairman T., Reisen F., Weston C. (2014). Fuel reduction burning mitigates wildfire effects on forest carbon and greenhouse gas emission. International Journal of Wildland Fire 23: 771-780. http://dx.doi: 10.1071/WF14009
- Wamelink G.W.W., Wieggers H.J.J., Reinds G.J., Kros J., Mol-Dijkstra J.P., van Oijen M., de Vries, W. (2009). Modelling impacts of changes in carbon dioxide concentration, climate and nitrogen deposition on carbon sequestration by European forests and forest soils. Forest Ecology and Management 258: 1794-1805. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2009.05.018
- Wiedemann E., 1949. Yield tables for the chief tree species (of Germany) under various grades of thinning and for several types of mixed stand, with graphical illustrations. Ertragstafeln der wichtigsten Holzarten bei verschiedener Durchforstung sowie einiger Mischbestandsformen. M&H Schaper, Hannover, p. 100.
- Zanchi G., Thiel D., Green T., Lindner M. (2007). Forest area change and afforestation in Europe – Critical Analysis of Available Data and the Relevance for International Environmental Policies. EFI Technical Report 24, 2007.
- Zerva A., Ball T., Smith K.A., Mencuccini M. (2005). Soil carbon dynamics in a Sitka spruce (Picea sitchensis (Bong.) Carr.) chronosequence on a peaty gley. Forest Ecology and Management 205: 227-240. http://dx.doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2004.10.035